MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

HELD 20 March 2012
Officers & Committee 

Members Present:
John Burns (Chair), Tracey Llewellyn (Secretary), Steve Lucas (Treasurer) and Melanie Matthews (Webmaster)
In attendance:
David Cooper (Acting Allotments Officer), Fiona Hare (Senior Administrator City Parks), Gillian Marston (Head of City Infrastructure), Rob Walker (Head of City Parks) and Pete West (Cabinet Member for the Environment)
1)
Welcome from the Chairman

John Burns welcomed everyone to the meeting and apologised to those standing, noting the good attendance on the move from the Town Hall. He addressed matters of meeting housekeeping i.e. fire exits, turning off mobile phones and meeting etiquette.
The Chair introduced the Council representatives.

2)
Obituaries
The Chair advised that no notifications had been received.

3)
Apologies for Absence

It was noted that Geoffrey Theobald was absent from the meeting.

4)
 Minutes of the 2011 Annual General Meeting (AGM)

The minutes of the 29 March 2011 AGM were proposed by the Chairman as an accurate record of the meeting, Len Penfold (Weald) and Peter Burrows (Tenantry Down) seconded the proposal and the minutes were approved accordingly.

5)
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising for action which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda.

6)
Annual Report 2011 / 2012
The Chair presented his Report, stating the following:

(i) The first full year had been completed of bringing in house the general day to day maintenance required to keep allotment sites running smoothly. The Chair had no doubt that the time taken to complete the application process had reduced considerably and that times should be reduced further as ways of reducing the application process are examined.

(ii) The monthly meetings between the Allotments Office and the Federation Officers had continued throughout the year. He added that the meetings were important because they enable the Federation to access information regarding plot inspections, cultivation notices, appeals against notices and disputes arising between Site Representatives and tenants. Furthermore, the meetings enable the Federation to bring to the attention of the Allotment Officer any projects or health and safety issues e.g. the renovation of haulage ways on sites which is outside of the remit of the Development Fund.

(iii) The Committee, small as it was, had met regularly to discuss issues arising and to organise the quarterly Site Representative meetings. He paid tribute to the two long standing members of the Committee, Tracey Llewellyn (Secretary) and Steve Lucas (Treasurer) and gave thanks also to Carol Downie and Helen Touray who had ceased to be active members of the Committee during the year. On a positive note, he advised that Anne Glow (Racehill) and Linda Long (Weald) had both allowed their names to be put forward to be elected formally to the Committee. 
(iv) For the first time, the Federation had taken over organisation of the Allotment Competitions whereas previously this had been the responsibility of the City in Bloom administrator. The Federation had been asked to take over the organisation rather than lose the competitions entirely and so the time consuming task was undertaken, principally by the Chair himself and with the assistance of two independent judges from the Worthing Society.
(v) The Site Development Fund continued to be under utilised which was a terrible shame because any monies not used at the financial year end were lost and not rolled over cumulatively to the following year. The Chair urged applications to be made to the Fund and referred to the Treasurer’s Report which illustrated the type of projects which benefited from the funding.

(vi) It was with regret that the Committee learned in December of the departure of Matt Hewes who had carried out, in his opinion, a tough job professionally. He advised that a replacement for Matt was being sought but that, in the meantime, David Cooper had been appointed Acting Allotment Officer.
(vii) It was also in December that the Committee learned of the proposed increase to allotment rents, the reason given being that the City Council had to make savings in the forthcoming financial year and that the current cost to the Council of £61,000 to administer the allotments service (known as the subsidy) was a prime target. The Chair advised that he had taken the decision not to involve the tenants at that time, his view being that the matter was a proposal and open to negotiation. He advised that, no doubt, more would be said on the matter later in the meeting.
In concluding his Report, the Chair wished to state that the Federation had no political affiliations, was not a trades union and that the Committee members were allotment gardeners, not political beings, and that their interest was in the interests of the Federation and its members.

The Chair commended the Report to the floor. The acceptance of the Chair’s Report was nominated by Gerry Neville (Coldean), seconded and the Report was duly accepted with the majority in favour. 
7)
Notice of Motion

A motion was proposed by Simon Powell (Whitehawk Hill) and seconded by Teresa Cairns (Roedale Valley) to the effect that many plot holders had felt unrepresented by the Federation during its negotiations with the Council over the proposed rent increases and that, in part, this was due to shortcomings in the objectives of the current Federation constitution. 
The motion proposed that it was an opportune time to revisit the Federation’s objectives; to update them so that the interests of plot holders were better represented and to ensure that plot holders (as Federation members) had shared ownership of the objectives.

The motion further proposed that said review be achieved by holding a Special General Meeting:

(i) Open to all interested plot holders to contribute

(ii) To be held no more than eight weeks (as amended by the Federation from four weeks originally proposed) after the date of Annual General Meeting; and

(iii) To be publicised as widely as possible; by email, by signs on site gates and other means.

It was noted that the Committee had felt that four weeks was simply too short a period of time to arrange a Special General Meeting, hence the proposed amendment to an eight week timescale, and which was approved in favour by the majority. The amendment was passed although Simon Powell had proposed a compromise of a six week timescale. 
Simon Powell was invited to take the floor and he explained his reasons for proposing the motion i.e. the increase was too great, that there had been no notification to tenants and that, on checking the Federation Constitution, he had been shocked to see in its aims and objectives that tenants’ views were not represented. He stated that, if the Federation was to be the voice of the allotment holders in tough economic times, it must reconnect with its members, to which it must be accountable, and hence the proposed revision of the Federation’s aims and objectives.
There followed extensive debate with views expressed, for example, on clarification of the motion, who had a right to vote, was a Special General Meeting a practical forum to consider the proposed review of the Constitution, how will the meeting be planned.

The Chair asked Simon Powell to summarise which he did, stating that a steering group should be organised to include two Site Representatives, two from the floor and two from the Committee. The motion was carried with agreement to continue the meeting, following the agenda, and to further discuss participants of the steering group under 12) Any Other Business.
8)
Treasurer’s Report & Adoption of the Accounts 2011 / 2012
Steve Lucas presented the annual accounts for the year ending 29 February 2012, including a separate breakdown of the Site Development Fund expenditure. There were questions from the floor, in particular relating to the £2,000 that had been committed to Bridget Saunders’ gardening tips which it was generally felt was an exorbitant sum to pay.
Steve Lucas thanked David Bubloz for once again examining the accounts and requested that the Treasurer’s Report be accepted. The proposal was seconded by John Burns and the Report was duly accepted.

9)
Election of Officers

The Chair had pleasure in proposing John Allam as President. The proposal was seconded by Steve Miller and duly carried unanimously.

There were no contenders for the position of Chair and it was therefore proposed by Steve Lucas, and seconded by Dave Warne, that John Burns remain as Chair. The motion was carried unanimously.

It was proposed, seconded and carried unanimously that Tracey Llewellyn and Steve Lucas would also remain as Secretary and Treasurer respectively.
It was noted that the position of Publicity Officer remained vacant.

10)
Election of Committee Members
The election en bloc of Anne Glow (Racehill), Lynn Long (Weald), Gary Johnson (Whitehawk Hill), Mark Carroll (Roedale Valley) and Melanie Matthews (Lower Roedale)  was proposed by Henry Christie and Simon Powell, seconded by a number of attendees and the proposal was duly carried.
11)
Election of Vice-Presidents
It was noted that no new nominations to the office of Vice-President had been received and clarification was requested as to what a Vice- President role actually is. The Chair advised that it is an honorary role in recognition of work and time completed in support of allotment gardening.

It was proposed by Gerry Nevill and seconded by Tessa Pawsey to remove John Allam due to his election to the office of President and to approve the re-election of Bill Wakeham (Eastbrook Farm) and Ron Buckman (Weald). 

12)
Any Other Business
(i) The Chair introduced Gillian Marston who took a number of questions from the floor.
(ii) The Chair introduced Councillor Pete West who gave a short explanation of the reasons which had resulted in the Council increased rent proposal. He explained that a 15% saving across all budget departments for two years was necessary because of a substantial local government funding deficit and that the Council had a responsibility to look at all the services it provides with a view to protecting those services to vulnerable people. He commented that, whilst he was committed to working with and for the Allotment Service, it was necessary for cuts to be made and it was therefore essential to adopt a strategy going forward. He urged the Federation Committee and its members, whilst reviewing the Constitution, to take the opportunity of adopting a vision for the future. Questions were taken from the floor and Pete West commended the work of the Committee.
(iii) Melanie Matthews appealed for the contact details of tenants, in particular for email addresses, in order that the Federation can be more inclusive and representative of all its members.

(iv) There was a vote on the appropriate representation of the Steering Group. It was agreed by consensus that approximately ten people should form the Group. The following put there names forward:

Steve Miller, Anne Glow, Teresa Cairns, Despina Chistofis, Henry Christie, Simon Powell, Peter Taylor, Kim Turner, Tessa Pawsey, Reinlinde Neilson Smith, Josephine Solomon and Peter Gorbach


The Chair thanked the guests for attending the meeting was formally closed.

Signed:

Dated:

